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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, May 15, 2013
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:31 A.M., Wednesday, May 15, 2013, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chairman, Council Member Jim Love.

In attendance: Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Lori Boyer (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; State Representative Lake Ray was excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; St. Johns Riverkeeper Lisa Rinaman; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Lieutenant Commander Shane L. Alexander, U.S. Coast Guard; Janie Thompson, Shrimp Producers Association; Payton Scheppe, Charles T. Holt, Greg Craddock, Gary Burdette, Coastal Conservation Association; Carol Hixenbaugh, Larry Hixenbaugh, Chuck Darner, Paul Gallup, Jacksonville Offshore Sport Fishing Club; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Waterways Commission approved the minutes for the April 10, 2013 Commission meeting.

In Legislative Matters, there was considerable discussion on Ordinance 2013-265, Repealing Ordinance 2011-239-E regarding Heritage River Road and its Closure and Abandonment; Authorizing the Mayor and Corporation Secretary to execute a Grant of Easements between the City of Jacksonville and Riverfront Associates, LLC; Obligating Owner to file a Conservation Easement within one year.  Initially, Council Member Lori Boyer suggested that the item be tabled for lack of sufficient information on what the proposed ordinance entailed.  She thought that she recalled deliberations on the matter in the Land Use and Zoning Committee.  Council Member John Crescimbeni recalled that the ordinance concerned a saltwater mitigation bank; he felt that the Commission needed to hear from Kelly Boree, Director of  Parks & Recreation, to explain.  The Chair indicated that he was prepared to defer the item for a cycle until someone from the Administration explained the ramifications of the proposed legislation.  Council Member Boyer cautioned that the Council could very well take up and vote on the bill before the next Waterways Commission meeting.  Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management Program, sought to explain the bill. She said that it was her understanding that the previous legislation would have removed a road to the Carlucci Boat ramp and replaced it with a saltwater mitigation bank.  The City was to be given a right-of-way and a new road was going to be built that connected Hecksher Drive and the Joe Carlucci Boat Ramp.  Somewhere in the permitting process, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers indicated that they were not supportive of that course.  The organizers decided to build culverts under the existing road for the flow of water.  In the proposed legislation, the developer was requesting easements for the culverts.  In his exchange with Ms. Meeks, Council Member Crescimbeni indicated that he would like to see the correspondence or documents from the Army Corps of Engineers that incorporated the regulatory agency’s position against the road closure.  He also recalled a very vocal neighborhood group that voiced their apprehension about the area being zoned for high-end residential lots.  Mr. Crescimbeni felt that these residents should be in the loop when new developments are unfolding.
Commissioner Scott Shine recalled the Commission voting unanimously against vacating the right-of-way when the matter was last before the Commission.  Council Member Lori Boyer remembered that when the matter came before the City Council, and the Council voted to approve, the proposed legislation was in a different form than when the proposal was before the Waterways Commission.  
Commissioner Stephen Swann suggested that the St. Johns River Water Management District had numerous questions that are still unresolved and that a permit for the development would not be forthcoming for a while.  Commission John Godfrey sought some clarification on precisely what currently exists at the site.

The Chairman, Council Member Love, decided to defer action on Ordinance 2013-265 until more information is available.

In the second Legislative item before the Commission, the Chair asked Tera Meeks to provide the Commission with a brief synopsis of Ordinance 2013-289,  Approp $179,500.00 from the Department of Parks & Recreation’s County-wide Parks-Upgrades/Maintenance Repairs Account, to establish a budget and account for the replacement of the Oak Harbor Boat Ramp.  Ms. Meeks explained that the measure was a Parks & Recreation Department County-wide Capital Improvement Project to design and construct a particular recreational access point.  The ramp, donated to the City in the 1950s, had been the subject of considerable discussion in previous Waterways Commission meetings.  The ramp is in a deteriorating condition with erosion issues.  The proposed Capital Improvement Project funding would remedy the problem.  Ms. Meeks it indicated that the design and permitting aspect would take up to nine months with the construction phase to follow.  Commissioner Scott felt that the price-tag for the design phase was somewhat high.   After fielding questions from Council Member Crescimbeni and Commissioner Ralph Hodges, the Waterways Commission voted 12-0 to recommend approval of Ordinance 2013-289.
Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston noted that Ordinance 2013-265 (Heritage River Road) had a public hearing at the City Council meeting the previous evening; that the measure is expected to be in the RCD, TEU and Rules Committees the following week and scheduled for a City Council vote at the May 28, 2013 Council Meeting.  The matter would be acted on by the Council before the Waterways Commission meets again.  The Commission voted 11-1 (Shine) not to recommend approval of Ordinance 2013-265.
In a presentation to the Commission, the Jacksonville Offshore Sport Fishing Club made a donation to the City of Jacksonville’s Artificial Reef Fund.  Captain Paul Gallup, the Club’s president  and Carol Hixenbaugh, the Club’s treasurer made the donation.  Captain Gallup said that the Jacksonville Offshore Sport Fishing Club conducts annual fundraising activities to raise funds to  donate to such endeavors as the TISIRI (Think It Sink It Reef It), Mayport Elementary School and others.  The Club has been involved with the Artificial Reef program since its inception in 1959.  Captain Gallup announced that on behalf of the Jacksonville Offshore Sport Fishing Club, he was presenting a check in the amount of $1,000.00 to the Artificial Reef Trust Fund.
The Commission next heard Dr. Quinton White’s monthly St. Johns River Status Report.

Dr. White reported that the salinity in the river has been very low owing to the considerable amount of rain that we have experienced.  The water is warming up now that the days are getting longer; the water temperature in the river was measured at 70∘.  Dr. White reported that an algae bloom had been identified in the Crescent Lake area and is being monitored.  He felt it is early in the year to have this bloom.  Dr. White reported on a couple of dolphins that have recently been entangled in lines.  He reported that he has been engaged in discussions with the City of Jacksonville and the Coastal Conservation Association on the matter  in-shore artificial reefs.  Dr. White concluded his monthly status report by announcing the May 18th Ripples on the River event that will be held at Jacksonville University from 11 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.
Dr. Gerard Pinto in his monthly update on manatees reported that the manatees are back.  In an aerial survey on May 13th, Dr. Pinto reported that 141 manatees were sighted.  121 adults and 9 calves were sighted in the St. Johns River; 9 adults and 2 calves were sighted in the IntraCoastal Waterway.  Dr. Pinto referred to the JU manatee sightings map for specific locales that had previously been distributed.  No manatee fatalities in the month of April were reported; June is the critical month.   For the survey, Dr. Pinto flew with the United States Coast Guard Air Auxiliary.
Captain Jim Suber reported that Safe Boating Week commences on Saturday, May 18th.  Activities are planned for Jim King Park and  Boat Ramp out at Sister’s Creek.  The U.S. Coast Guard, Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission and Jacksonville Fire & Rescue will be among the participants.
Commissioner John Godrey felt that we need to underscore boater safety.  Too often, boats move about at speeds that ignore no-wake zones.  The Poker Run boats in particular were cited.

Commissioner Scott Shine reported on the April 25, 2013 FIND Subcommittee meeting.  In particular, he briefed the Commission on the Subcommittee’s discussion on a boat ramp master plan and the interest in updating a plan that was developed a decade or so ago.  The issue is funding the master plan.  Mr. Shine indicated that a master plan would cost $100,000 and that FIND would be able to reimburse the City of Jacksonville 50% of that outlay.  Noting that at the previous evening’s Council meeting, funds were appropriated from the Loblolly Wetlands Mitigation Bank for the zoo, Commissioner Shine wanted to know if it was possible to turn to that funding source for the boater master plan project?
Council  Member Lori Boyer suggested that the Reserve for Federal Programs account could be tapped; it is the same funding source that we use to match FIND grant funded projects.  The Chair requested Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston to draft legislation to appropriate funds from the Reserve for Federal Programs account for the boat ramp master plan.  Council Member Love will sponsor the legislation.
Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper, touched upon a number of issues in her monthly St.  Johns River issues update.  In an update on legislative issues in Tallahassee, Ms. Rinaman reported that in the waning days of the legislative session, there was considerable momentum to undoing regulations and protections of our waterways; she indicated that legislators were insensitive to the positive economic impact of our natural resources.  The Riverkeeper indicated that there was some good news to report: $7 million was allotted toward the restoration of the St. Johns River, $400,000 of which would fund an economic impact study.  
Council Member Crescimbeni lauded Ms. Rinaman’s successful efforts to curtail a lot of bad legislation by her effective lobbying in the legislative hallways.

Commissioner Lane Burnett asked the Riverkeeper about the status of the Georgia-Pacific pipeline for effluent discharge into the St. Johns River.  Ms. Rinaman reported that the Georgia-Pacific plant has been discharging into the river since mid-October.  She indicated that the discharge is being monitored though she would have preferred that the permit had been more stringent in compliance criteria.
The Riverkeeper commented on a number of other issues including the successful public outcry that caused the Department of Environmental Protection to table efforts that would have allowed toxic chemicals into the waterways; the JaxPort dredging status; and Silver Springs and nutrient pollution issues.

Commissioner Scott Shine explained the process of naming off-shore artificial reefs, indicating that it was under the purview of the Planning Department.  The Jacksonville Offshore Sport Fishing Club had recently recommended that the Floyd’s Folly Artificial Reef be named in honor of Captain Fred J. Murrow.  Commissioner Shine requested that the Waterways Commission pass a resolution recommending that that reef be named in honor of Captain Murrow.  Payton Scheppe of the Coastal Conservation Association indicated that the CCA wanted to name two in-shore artificial reefs that would be deployed south of the Buckman Bridge the CCA Reef and the George Holt-CCA Reef, respectively.  Mr. Scheppe proceeded to provide the Commission with a history and some background on the work of the Coastal Conservation Association  and the artificial reef program.  
Commissioner Raymond S. Pringle, Jr. indicated that he had a problem with naming an artificial reef for the Coastal Conservation Association as  there were many other organization that had done significant work in the artificial reef program, as well.  A discussion ensued on the naming of reefs.

In Public Comments, John Nooney made an additional donation to the artificial reef trust fund.  He reiterated his view that FIND would be supportive of pocket pier projects if sponsors of the projects could be identified.  He commented on a proposal for a downtown floating dock , as well.

Janie Thomas of the Shrimp Producers Association commented that with the hurricane season upon us, there is a need for safe harbors and mooring for Mayport shrimp boats.  She also voiced her opposition to the naming of an artificial reef for the Coastal Conservation Association.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:39 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division  (904) 630-1729

06.10.13

Posted: 4:00 P.M.
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